

June 2022 | A periodic e-bulletin to share results of organ donation and transplantation projects funded by the Division of Transplantation.

Promotores de donación: Educating older Hispanics about organ donation through community partnerships

A new e-learning module trains community health workers to discuss organ donation and registration with Hispanic donors.

Hispanic communities in the United States experience unique health needs that affect their ability to get necessary organ transplant surgeries.1 Funded by the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) Division of Transplantation, Professor Heather M. Gardiner and colleages researched ways to reduce these disparities, focusing on Hispanic women and community health workers. As part of the research, Professor Gardiner and three partnering community organizations developed an e-learning module to educate lay health workers about organ donation and prepare them to hold conversations about organ, eye, and tissue donation with Hispanic community members. In particular, they studied the efficacy of discussing organ donation with Hispanic women aged 50 and over.



A Latina grandmother holds her granddaughter.

Why Focus on Mature Hispanic Women?

Organ donor registration rates are 13% lower among Hispanic people than non-Hispanic Whites.² Additionally, families of Hispanic ethnicity are 3 times more likely to

refuse donation.³ Hispanics resistant to organ donation cite religious beliefs, misgivings about healthcare institutions, and fear of discussing death or after-death planning as the cause of their resistance.^{4, 5, 6}

Furthermore, the National Survey of Organ Donation Attitudes and Practices reports that older age is linked to lower donor registration and deceased donation rates.⁴ As a result, adults who exist at the intersection of Hispanic ethnicity and older age are some of the people least likely to register as donors.

Because Hispanic communities are more likely to rely on female family members to make health-related decisions,⁷ Professor Gardiner hypothesized that educational conversations with women aged 50 and over would be a culturally sensitive and effective approach for raising awareness about the importance of organ donor sign-ups among older Hispanic adults.

Strategic Intervention Through Community Partners



A mature Latina smiling.

In low-income Hispanic neighborhoods, community health workers (*promotores de salud*) are typically the first point of contact for health information. Over 80% of these *promotores* are women, referred to as *promotoras*. S, S Since these *promotores* are already trusted community health resources, Professor Gardiner proposed leveraging their preexisting relationships to educate the Hispanic community about organ donation.

Professor Gardiner and her team worked with The Gift of Life Institute in Philadelphia to develop a web-based

learning module that educates *promotores* about organ donation and trains them in communication skills for small-group conversations (*pláticas*) about organ donation and registration with Hispanic women aged 50 and over (mature Latinas).

"Promotores were taught how to use open-ended questions, assess baseline knowledge, probe for additional information, and persuade without being coercive. They were also taught how to highlight the need for organ donors and explain three ways to sign up," said Professor Gardiner.

After *promotores* viewed the hour-long module, they were asked to apply what they learned to two *pláticas* with mature Latinas in their community. Survey results showed that the module increased *promotores*' sense of preparation and confidence leading *pláticas* about organ donation. Moreover, approximately 68% of mature Latinas (254 out of 375) who attended a *promotora*-led *plática*, expressed greater comfort with organ donation and a greater willingness to register as deceased organ donors. Professor

Gardiner plans to further refine the training module, and hopes to make it a publicly available resource.



Strategies that work:

- Focus on the gift of life. For cultures sensitive to discussion about death, frame organ donation conversations around life.
- **Listen with an open heart.** Show care for community perspectives by asking thoughtful questions and developing strategic, culturally sensitive campaigns.
- Leverage existing relationships. Involve community health workers in organ donor registration and donation outreach and education.

The Promotores Perspective

In addition to interviewing Professor Gardiner, HRSA also spoke with her community partner Amanda Benitez, Director of Community Health at Enlace Chicago, and Ms. Benitez's colleague, *promotora* Ilda Hernández. Ms. Benitez and Ms. Hernández both said that involving *promotores* in organ donation education was a highly effective strategy. They encouraged organ donation organizations to use existing community health infrastructure like *promotores* when trying to engage communities who may have some distrust of the medical establishment.

Like Professor Gardiner, Ms. Hernández stressed the need for more education and visibility around organ donation as a life-saving gift in Hispanic communities.

"We need Spanish-language television commercials, news stories, posters, and magazine ads to inform people. People in our community are sometimes scared of organ donation, even though they need it, because they haven't been educated. We need to portray organ donation as an act of compassion that lets someone live on through others," said Ms. Hernández.

Ms. Hernández shared one mature Latina's story to illustrate her point. The woman's son was a registered organ donor, and it was not until his death that she learned he could save up to 8 lives by donating his organs. It was the realization that her son could live on through other people that led the mother and surviving family members to sign up as organ donors. For Ms. Hernández, this story shows what is possible when *promotores* and other Hispanic community members understand organ donation and teach their communities about the gift of life.

Works Cited

- 1. Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. Accessed May 31, 2016. Available at: https://optn.transplant.hrsa.gov/data/view-data-reports/national-data/.
- Salim A, Schulman D, Ley EJ, Berry C, Navarro S, Chan LS. Contributing factors for the willingness to donate organs in the Hispanic American population. Arch Surg. 2010; 145(7): 684-9. PMCID: PMC2920377.

- 3. Brown CV, Foulkrod KH, Dworaczyk S, Thompson K, Elliot E, Cooper H, Coopwood B. Barriers to obtaining family consent for potential organ donors. J Trauma. 2010;68(2):447-51. PMID: 20154557.
- 4. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration, Healthcare Systems Bureau, 2019 National Survey of Organ Donation Attitudes and Practices: Report of Findings. Rockville, Maryland: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2019.
- 5. Saade M, Morales-Otero L, Davis J, Torres E, González Z, Santiago-Delpin EA. A 16-fold increase in organ donation in a Hispanic population. Transplant Proc. 2008; 40(4): 1005-7. PMID: 18555100.
- Baru JS, Lucas BP, Martínez C, Brauner D. Organ donation among undocumented Hispanic immigrants: an assessment of knowledge and attitudes. J Clin Ethics. 2013;24:364-74.
- 7. Breitkopf CR. Attitudes, beliefs and behaviors surrounding organ donation among Hispanic women. Cur Opin Organ Transplant. 2009;14(2):191-5. PMCID: PMC2687523.
- 8. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration, Bureau of Health Professions. Community Health Worker National Workforce Study; 2007.
- Ayala GX, Vaz L, Earp JA, Elder JP, Cherrington A. Outcome effectiveness of the lay health advisor model among Latinos in the United States: an examination by role. Health Educ Res. 2010;25(5), 815-840. PMCID: 2948840.

This publication was produced for the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration, under contract number GS00F162CA.

This publication lists non-federal resources in order to provide additional information to consumers. The views and content in these resources have not been formally approved by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) or the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA). Listing these resources is not an endorsement by HHS or HRSA.

Grant News is not copyrighted. Readers are free to duplicate and use all or part of the information contained in this publication; however, permission may be required to reproduce the photographs and images.

Pursuant to 42 U.S.C. § 1320b-10, this publication may not be reproduced, reprinted, or redistributed for a fee without specific written authorization from HHS.

Suggested Citation: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration, Grant News. Rockville, Maryland: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, June, 2022.

This communication was printed, published, or produced and disseminated at U.S. taxpayer expense.